MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
September 12, 2016
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
   At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City 

Hall, on Monday, September 12, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch, called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow (via Skype)




Councilmember Michael Glickert (via Skype)                                    





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Mayor Welsch announced that as a result of the participation via Skype, all votes will be 
conducted by Roll Call.  In the event a member loses their video connection during a 
discussion they will not be allowed to take part in the vote.

Mayor Welsch announced that due to technical difficulties Councilmember Glickert, who is participating in the meeting via telephone, will not be 
allowed to participate in any votes that relate to Ordinances.
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Councilmember Jennings stated that Mr. John Owens' application was received last Friday and therefore would request that the agenda be amended to include Owens’ nomination to the Board of Adjustment.  
Councilmember Carr requested that the two items related to 7901 Glenside Place be moved to the beginning of the agenda to avoid any further delays and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.
Mayor Welsch noted that Councilmember Glickert and Councilmember Crow’s connections were lost and that the vote will proceed with the majority of Council present in the Chambers.
Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried unanimously.  
D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. August 8, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Smotherson and were seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr requested that the spelling of Ms. Nielson, found on pages 8 and 9, be 
amended to reflect the correct spelling N-e-i-l-s-e-n, of name of email she referenced.

Voice vote to approve the minutes as amended carried unanimously.

F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Jeremy Schumacher was nominated for appointment to the Board of Adjustment by Mayor Welsch, replacing Deborah Arbogast.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr and carried unanimously.  
2. Lisa Greening was nominated for appointment to the LCRA Board by Mayor Welsch, replacing Eric Vanderhoef.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and carried unanimously.
3. Jeff Mishkin was nominated for appointment to the Traffic Commission by Mayor Welsch, replacing Carol Wofsey.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and carried unanimously.
4. John Owens was nominated for appointment to the Board of Adjustment by Councilmember Jennings, replacing Kathy Straatmann.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and carried unanimously.

G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Steve McMahon, 8135 Stanford Avenue, University City, MO
Mr. McMahon stated that after a review of the City's records on EMS response times, he found some discrepancies.  He was pleased to see that this administration had issued an RFQ to obtain an analysis of the EMS Response Times for Gateway Ambulance.  He stated that it has always been his position that although saving money is vital, the City must have a plan that will maintain the quality of its EMS service. If an in depth analysis demonstrates the promised improved response times, which would be great news.  Mr. McMahon suggested that the City meet with Gateway to review communications, personnel, interagency relations, management, financial management, equipment, facilities, working conditions, public relations and a clinical standard; to ensure that residents are receiving quality services that are essential.
Councilmember Crow temporarily rejoined the meeting by video conferencing and questioned what procedure would be followed if his video connection was lost again?  Mayor Welsch stated that they would try to contact him via his cell phone, although the City is still having problems with its phone connection.  (Councilmember Crow’s audio was lost shortly after this.)
Kristine Hendrix, 1205 Meyer Street, University City, MO

Ms. Hendrix stated that she had forwarded a copy of a video related to an incident that occurred yesterday during a benefit concert in the Loop to Councilmember Jennings.  She then expressed concerns about the Police Department's continued violation of individual human rights and the need to hold them accountable for their actions.
     Ms. Hendrix also expressed concerns about Council's failure to provide funding for Create Space, a vital organization within this community that promotes youth in business and entrepreneurship.

Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Jennings questioned whether the City has been brought into the proposed Centene expansion, and if so, when University City residents would be informed about the impact this project may have on their neighborhood?

I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

1. Proposal to vacate a fifteen (15) foot-wide north/south public alley right-of-way located within Block 4 of Delmar Heights Subdivision, on the south side of Delmar Blvd and surrounded by properties at 7640 Delmar Blvd, 7634 Delmar Blvd, 555 N. Central Ave, and 550 North and South Rd.
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing for the proposal to vacate, at 7:04 p.m., and hearing no requests to speak the hearing was closed at 7:04 p.m.

2. Text Amendment to Section 400.1740 in Article 6 of the University City Zoning Code (expansion of the Civic Complex Historic District)
Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing for a text amendment at 7:04 p.m., and hearing no requests to speak the hearing was closed at 7:04 p.m.

J. CONSENT AGENDA

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Approval to authorize the City Manager to purchase de-icing road salt from the City of Chesterfield for $39,384.00 to be delivered/hauled by Beelman Logistics, LLC for $6,256.00 with both services being provided under the City of Chesterfield Salt Co-op per their 2016-2017 rates. 

Councilmember Carr moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.

2. Approval of a site plan for 5-unit townhouse development for 7634 Delmar Blvd and 565 N. Central in the “MR” Medium Density Residential District.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Approval of a Conditional Use Permit application for 6757 Olive Blvd – Mark Groenda with Blackline Design and Construction, on behalf of Ellicia Qualls with Urban Sprouts Child Development Center, daycare facility in Industrial Commercial District.
Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Pumm if either Councilmember were currently on the phone.  Ms. Pumm responded that they were not.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Smotherson stated that since parking is an issue of importance in this area, he would like to know whether there will be any designated parking for the 16 employees who may be on the site at any given time.  

Mark Groenda of Blackline Design and Construction stated that the parking stalls along the alley have been designated for staff.

Councilmember Carr asked Councilmember Smotherson whether his concern regarding egress into the alleyway had been addressed.  Councilmember Smotherson stated that they had been, and the egress will now be off of Olive.   Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker if it was correct to assume that no one from Urban Sprouts would be entering the alley.  Mr. Walker stated that it would be correct.

4. Approval to grant the City Manager authority to execute the Flood Mitigation Agency, FMA grant agreement with the Federal Emergency Management Agency to complete the buyout of one home on Glenside Place.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Citizen's Comments

Bobette Patton, 7901 Glenside Place, University City, MO

Ms. Patton thanked staff for their work on this project and stated that she would appreciate anything they could do to expedite the buyout.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. Bill 9289 – An ordinance amending Section 355.240 – closing time on Municipal Parking lots – exceptions, Chapter 355 traffic code of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9289 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  None.
2. BILL 9290 – An ordinance amending Chapter 10.48 of the University City Municipal Code, relating to parking meters, by repealing Sections 10.48.030, 10.48.070 and 10.48.100, thereof, relating to parking meter zones, fees and hours of operation, and enacting in lieu thereof new sections to be known as “Section 10.48.030 Parking Meters Zones, Section 10.48.040 Parking Time Limits, Section 10.48.070 Parking Meter Fees and Section 10.48.100 Hours of Operation,” thereby amending said sections so as to re-designate Parking Meter Zones, increase Parking Meter Fees from seventy-five cents ($0.75) to one dollar ($1.00) each 60 minutes.  Bill 9290 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Councilmember Carr stated that she would like to go on record stating that she hates to pay for parking, and believed that this increase will prove to be an impediment for businesses located in the Loop.  She then asked what efforts would be made to ensure that the meters remain in working order and the City is collecting the respective fees.  Mr. Walker stated that currently staff monitors the meters on a regular basis to ensure that they are in proper working order.  
Roll Call Vote:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  None.
3. BILL 9291 – An ordinance authorizing the City Manager to execute an agreement with the Metropolitan St. Louis Sewer District (MSD) for reimbursement of the cost of a Federal Corps of Engineers Flooding Reduction study for the upper River des Peres area.  Bill 9291 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Roll Call Vote Was:

Ayes:  Councilmember Jennings, Councilmember Carr, Councilmember Smotherson and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  None.
M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS
      Introduced by Councilmember Carr
1. RESOLUTION 2016 – 22 A resolution establishing a Voluntary Buyout Policy for the FY 2015 FMA/SRL Buyout.  Seconded by Councilmember Jennings.
Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.

BILLS


     Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

2. BILL 9292 – An ordinance vacating and surrendering fifteen feet wide north/south public alley Right-Of-Way located on the south side of Delmar Boulevard and adjacent to the west boundary of Lot 17 of Block 4 of Delmar Heights subdivision and adjacent to the east boundary of lots 14, 15 and 16 of Block 4 of Delmar Heights Subdivision; reserving any public easements, and directing that this ordinance be recorded in the office of the Recorder of Deeds of St. Louis County, Missouri.  Bill 9292 was read for the first time.
Introduced by Councilmember Carr
3. BILL 9293 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, relating to zoning, by amending Section 400.1740; thereof, relating to the Civic Complex Historic District; containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Bill 9293 was read for the first time.  
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)


Luke Babich, 750 Washington Avenue, University City, MO


Mr. Babich stated that he is running for City Council in the 1st Ward and wanted to take this 
opportunity to introduce himself.  Mr. Babich provided a brief history of his educational and job 
experience with University City that has provided him with numerous opportunities to see how 
government works, as well as how he can make it work better for this community.  He stated 
that he looks forward to meeting and talking with all of his fellow citizens about the issues, and 
would encourage everyone to join him in these conversations by phone, or at lukebabich.com.  

Andrew Roberts, 940 Alanson Drive, University City, MO


Mr. Roberts encouraged everyone to vote for Steve McMahon for City Council.


Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Adams expressed concerns about the notice she received from Councilmember Smotherson, regarding a public meeting he conducted at the Heman Park Community Center on August 30th, to discuss the senior housing development being proposed for Ward 3.  She questioned if Mr. Smotherson provided the proper meeting notice regarding a City housing development meeting and if he conducted the meeting with fair and proper rules, knowing that he silenced certain speakers.  Ms. Adams suggested that Council establish rules for these types of meetings or require that individual Councilmembers who conduct meetings to advocate their political agenda, be required to pay rent, post the event as a private meeting and announce that Council rules will not be adhered to during the meeting.  (Ms. Adams asked that her written comments be made a part 
of the record.)

Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Stewart stated that his understanding is that the meeting referenced by Ms. Adams was a town hall meeting, and was not on the City's dime.  He stated a large part of this City have not been informed of things that have been going on for the past two years and others have attended public meetings, been removed from meetings and have not had their voices heard.  
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed

2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes

Mayor Welsch noted that Council had received some minutes in this week's packet.
4. Other Discussions/Business
· RFQ for EMS Response Time Analysis requested by Councilmembers Carr and Smotherson.
Councilmember Carr stated that since September of 2015, she has been requesting City dispatch records as a basis of comparison with the self-reported time records produced by Gateway Ambulance.  The City Manager and City Clerk have put up an incredible roadblock for access to those public records for citizens, as well as herself, who have requested information via Sunshine requests.  However according to a legal opinion issued in the case of Ms. Lynn Ricci, as an elected officer of the City, she is entitled to everything.  While the access of these public records was blocked for some, they were made readily available to Greg Pace, when the City wanted to use these records as a rationale for outsourcing.  That the City Manager did not find it important to monitor a contractor is astounding.  

     On June 27, 2015, during the budget meeting, Councilmember Carr stated she proposed that funds be set aside to hire an independent consultant to evaluate Gateway's performance.  That proposal was voted down, and was not included in the City Manager's subsequent budget amendments. However, on August 30th, she noticed that the City Manager had issued an RFQ for an EMS response time analysis.  So while she is pleased that the City is finally getting this analysis, she would like to pose the following questions:

1. What question/questions is the City hoping to answer through this analysis?  Mr. Walker stated that his belief is that the RFQ speaks for itself in terms of the basic questions that staff would like answered, which is an analysis of the response times in order to verify the information Gateway has been providing to the City on a monthly basis.
2. Will the City's dispatch records now be provided to citizens and members of Council?  Mr. Walker advised Councilmember Carr that his belief is that she has been provided with all of the information requested that is not HIPPA-protected.  

3. What is missing from the data that now necessitates the need to spend taxpayer's money to hire an outside consultant?  Mr. Walker stated that the City has reached its first anniversary with respect to the outsourcing of these services and he believes that it is important to have an objective, outside review, completed by a third-party.
Councilmember Carr stated that she thoroughly agrees that the City needs to take a look at this data, and would like to read and enter into the record, the latest communication to the City Clerk, from the Attorney General's Office, dated September 2, 2016.  The letter from the Attorney General has been attached to the end of these minutes.
     Councilmember Carr stated that she has to ask herself whether the City is making every effort to comply with the Sunshine Law in spirit and in fact, or whether they are creating barriers to the access of public documents, especially with respect to this critical public safety issue. 

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:
· Wednesday, September 14th - The Traffic Commission will be briefed on the Centene proposal and its possible effects on traffic.  (The Plan Commission will also be briefed at their meeting next week.) 
· The Department of Community Development has shared a memo with Council regarding the City's background and involvement with the Centene proposal, which she would be glad to share with anyone who would like to see it.
· Friday, September 16th - The U City Chamber of Commerce will hold its Golf Tournament 

· Sunday, September 18th - U City Bloom will sponsor its Dining with the Artists fundraiser.
Councilmember Jennings thanked everyone who participated in last month's panel discussion on gun violence, which resulted in his desire to establish the "Tyrone and Tyrell Thompson 911 Health and Safety Bill".  The bill is named after the sons of a resident of this community who lost their lives as a result of gun violence.  The intent is to impose a $10,000 fine and one-year imprisonment for anyone arrested for illegal possession or discharge of a weapon within the boundaries of U City.  Councilmember Jennings stated that although he was surprised to learn that municipalities did not have the authority to legislate gun laws, he is committed to working with elected officials to create a petition that someday may be adopted into legislation.  

     Councilmember Jennings stated that there has been no substantial development in the 3rd Ward for 50 years, so although some of these are only in the preliminary stage, he is excited and proud to announce four new business proposals.
1. The Dog Friendly Cafe, proposed for Midland and Olive.  This project is the brainchild of a current Loop business owner who would like to develop a restaurant with an outside play area for dogs; 

2. Renovation of the Nathaniel Hawthorne School into the Nathaniel Hawthorne Senior Living Community;
3. Urban Sprouts, which has a small facility on Midland and Vernon, is converting the McCarthy Spice building into a major child development center, and  

4. Senn Bierwerks will soon be opening on Olive and North and South.  

He stated that all of these proposals represent game-changing events that provide an opportunity to develop Skinker, up to 1-70 as the City's new downtown.  Councilmember Jennings asked for everyone's support in these efforts, and encouraged residents to address any concerns or questions with members of Council. 

     Councilmember Jennings stated that he had a blast at the Puppy Pool Party, a major fundraiser for the organization responsible for the U City Dog Park.  He encouraged residents to support this organization by attending next year's event.  

     Councilmember Jennings asked residents to not only attend U City High School's Homecoming on October 1st, but give consideration to supporting the PTO, which is in need of uniforms, supplies for the Senior Dance and items to help build floats.  Let's show these kids that this community does care through our participation and support of their efforts.  
Q. ADJOURNMENT  

Mayor Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:46 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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